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Board of Directors Annual Meeting
Friday, February 21 & 25, 2014
Anchorage, Alaska

Minutes


Friday, February 21

President, Marion Elmquist, called the meeting to order at 8:38 am Alaskan Standard Time.

Secretary, Heather Hall, called the roll. Executive Committee members present: Elmquist, McCall, Boose, Hall, Dixon, Showalter, and Oftedahl.  Directors present: Abernathy, Barnes, Byas, Civiak, Coppens, Fisk, Hartt, Heiberg, O'Day, Povinelli, Slatin, and Director Emeritus McKinney. Not present: David, Epstein, Maclin, Montano, Schmaling, and Seeger.

Approval of Minutes of November 5th, 2013 Mid-year Teleconference Meeting. Slatin moved to approve the minutes of the meeting.  Povinelli seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Board Development and Elections. Scott McCall, chair of the Board Development and Elections Committee, reported on the recent election of Board members. Twelve seats are currently open with a total of eighteen candidates. Twenty-three ballots were received and nine members were elected. Before announcing the results, in accordance with our Constitution and Bylaws, there will be a runoff election of four candidates for the three remaining seats. The candidates are: Judy Dixon, Sonja Elmquist, Krista Erickson, and David Sweeney. The election was conducted by secret ballot.

New board members elected: Renee Abernathy, Heather Berg, Judy Dixon, Marion Elmquist, Krista Erickson, Nicole Haley, Bob Hartt, Eivind Heiberg, Ken Leghorn, Tim McCorkle, Bonnie O'Day, and David Sweeney. New board members will take office on March 16, 2014. 

Event Planning. Nancy McKinney, chair of the Event Planning Committee, reported on the progress and plans for this year’s event. Anchorage has received fresh snow recently and skiing should be good at Kincaid Park. Nancy thanked the Planning Committee and especially John Olnes for all his hard work. The event is planned with skiing, fun evening programs, the race/rally on Friday, and watching the start of the Iditarod on Saturday. Judy Dixon acquired a seat through the Iditarider program for a spot on the sled of a Norwegian musher for the ceremonial start of the Iditarod. This will be raffled off during the week.

Elmquist reported that Norwegian dignitaries including a representative from the Norwegian Embassy in charge of Press and Cultural Affairs, Linken Neiman-Berryman, and her husband Nicholas and also the Norwegian Counsul from San Francisco and her husband will be joining the event. Also joining us during the week will be Marit Kristiansen, International President of Sons of Norway.

Treasurer's Report. Doug Boose reported that the 2nd quarter financial report was distributed to the Board at the end of December. SFL continues to be financially healthy. Elmquist and the Board thanked Doug for his diligence and hard work over the last five years. McCall and O'Day personally thanked Doug Boose for the timeliness and the accessibility of the reports.

Budget and Finance. Larry Showalter, chair of the Budget and Finance Committee, submitted a report, which is attached. The committee reviews all the reports sent by the Treasurer. The committee conferred again with Kate Scott, a financial advisor. They are not recommending any changes to the portfolio this year but did talk about a possible switch to a simpler portfolio in the future. They recommended to the Executive Committee that SFL take a 4.5% withdrawal from the Endowment Fund. The Board discussed the "soft audit" and the methods for internal review of the check register, monthly by the President and yearly by the Budget and Finance Committee.

Showalter reported that last year we received 252 individual donations from 220 donors and this year we have received 189 individual donations to date. With the spring appeal still to come, we should be close to last year's numbers of individual donations.

Showalter reported on SFL's operating reserve. Two years ago, the operating reserve had built to $129,000. With our auditors, we set a goal of $90,000 for operating reserve. Last year, we reduced the operating reserve by $16,000 and the balance was $111,000. The operating reserve balance is expected to be about $95,000 at the end of this year. Showalter cautioned that we can't continue holding the event price down. We have reached the target operating reserve.

The Board discussed a variety of options for increasing income—fundraising among attendees during and after the event, hiring a professional fundraiser to craft an overall strategy, and seeking additional corporate donations. Showalter reminded everyone that 41 of the 50 states require registration to conduct fundraising activities in their state. 

Bob Hartt raised the issue of stipends and the need to have a thorough look at them. President Elmquist formed an ad-hoc committee to review the purpose, mission and criteria of stipends provided to visually- and mobility-impaired participants: Chair, Judy Dixon with members Bonnie O'Day, Scott McCall, Lynda Boose, and Bob Civiak. The committee will submit a report by May 1st. 

Showalter also raised the issue of internal financial review of the sales room, auction, and raffle. Last year, expenses were more than half of the income. The Budget and Finance Committee is not making a recommendation, just offering an observation for consideration.

Event Program Journal. Julie Coppens distriuted print copies of the 2014 Program Journal. Julie described the content of the program in detail. The Board thanked Julie for her excellent work on this important item.

Annual Report. Julie distributed print copies of the 2013 Annual Report. The need for a more accessible version was discussed. Julie agreed to work on this. This report will be mailed to all the donors with a letter.

Corporate Sponsors. Holly schmaling, chair of the Corporate Sponsor Committee submitted a report, which is attached. Heather Berg, Holly Schmaling and marion Elmquist attended the Outdoor Retail Show. Postcards continue to be appreciated by the sponsors. Postcards need to be updated.

Foundations. Bonnie O'Day, Chair of the Foundations Committee, submitted a report, which is attached. In 2013, SFL received a total of $14,000 from four foundations. The donations from two of them, the Thistle Foundation and the Harmon Foundation were a direct result of personal contacts. The Gibney Foundation wants to help us with recruitment and retention of younger guides and skiers. This will be pursued.

Endowment Fund. Doug Boose reported that the endowment fund is doing well.  It is a valuable organizational resource. Laura Oftedahl will staff a table later in the week to recruit life members. There have been no new tracksetters. We need to focus on a way to make our funding needs known to those who are already life members.

Constitution and Bylaws. Renee Abernathy, chair of the Constitution and Bylaws Committee, submitted a report, which is attached. She reported that the major change in the Bylaws recently was to the election procedure. It seemed to work well. The committee plans to work on better language for Board member attendance.

Guide Recruitment. Bob Civiak, chair of the Guide Recruitment Committee, submitted a report, which is attached. While the primary method of recruiting guides continues to be word of mouth, the committee has chosen to try advertising. This year, they got a full-page ad in Cross Country Skier for a discounted price. Other options for recruitment and retention were discussed. The guide training manual is still not on the web site. Marion is working on disclaimer language, which needs to be added before the manual can be posted.

Public Relations. Peter Slatin reported on PR activities: the local NBC affiliate will be coming Monday morning to the ski area; the New England regional received some good publicity for its event in Craftsbury, Vermont; and there was a feature about SFL on Danish television featuring a participant who is coming this year. Peter will make an announcement during the week to solicit contributions to the Bulletin.

Visually Impaired Participant recruitment. Bob Hartt, Chair, VIP Recruitment Committee, submitted a report, which is attached. There are 24 new vips this year, representing 26% of the total. 35% of the first-time applicants cancelled compared with 11% of veteran participants. Bob would like to reduce the first-time cancellation rate to no more than double the veteran rate. Contacting people who have cancelled in the past two years was discussed.

Mobility-impaired Participant Recruitment. Heather Hall reported for Dianne Brunswick, chair of the MIP Recruitment Committee. Their recruitment consists primarily of word of mouth. This year, they did some recruiting with Challenge Alaska. Dianne wants to do a follow-up article in Sports and Spokes magazine.

Long-range Planning. Scott McCall submitted a report on long-range planning, which is attached. He has been working with Elmquist to complete the video. The content is complete, the holdup is revising and correcting the sponsor list. Thanks to Sonja Elmquist for her help in recruiting people for the video and with editing.

Risk Management. Dave Fisk, chair of the Risk Management Committee submitted a report, which is attached. Our insurance Policies have been renewed. We need a statement for appropriate standards of behavior for all attendees if we want to purchase inappropriate conduct insurance. The creation of a formal procedure for complaint resolution was discussed. Larry Povinelli moved that SFL apply to its general liability insurer for inappropriate sexual conduct coverage. Slatin seconded the motion. The motion passed. Abernathy moved to revisit this motion at the mid-week meeting to give Board members a chance to review the application form. The motion was seconded by Coppens. The motion passed.

Sons of Norway liaison. Elmquist reported that Sons of Norway district conventions will be taking place this year. She is Looking for SFL representatives to attend these conventions. There will be 15 attendees from Norway and six from Denmark at the event this year.

Social Media. Leslie Maclin, chair of the Social Media Committee submitted a report, which is attached. Elmquist presented the report for Maclin who was not present. Leslie continues to maintain the SFL Facebook page and to consider other social media opportunities as they arise.

Regional Update. There is no chair of the Regional Committee at the moment. Larry Showalter has been updating the information on the web site. Dixon and McKinney provided historical perspective on the relationship with the regionals. Various options for strengthening the relationship between SFL and the regionals were discussed.

Ridderrenn 2014. At its last mid-year meeting, the Board agreed to send two skiers and two guides to the Ridderrenn. This year, there is again no team apparel. Cara suggested creating a Ridderrenn Team USA patch. Marion will explore options.

2015 event. Next year, SFL will be held in Granby, Colorado. We will be staying at the Inn at Silver Creek and skiing at Snow Mountain Ranch. The dates are Jan 25 to Feb 1st. This will be the 40th anniversary event.

2016 and beyond. A number of options are being explored: Provo, Utah; Bellaire, Michigan; Tahoe-Donner and Cal Neva. East Coast and Midwest locations were discussed as well--Lake Placid, NY, Jackson, NH, and Green Bay, WI. 

Nominating Committee/Officer Elections. David Fisk, chair of the Nominating Committee, provided an update on the officer election process. The slate of officers will be sent via email by Sunday evening. The election will take place at the mid-week meeting, Tuesday at 4.

New Business. Nancy McKinney raised a concern that event attendees seem to be slower at submitting forms now that they are online. Several scenarios to resolve this were discussed including reverting to mailed paper forms. To preserve accessibility, it was agreed that next year’s planning committee would review the process of communicating about the forms and institute strategies for getting the forms completed in a timely and accurate manner.

The meeting was recessed at 3:07 pm Alaska Time.

Tuesday, February 25

President, Marion Elmquist, called the meeting to order at 4:05 pm Alaskan Standard Time. 

Secretary, Heather Hall, called the roll. Executive Committee members present: Elmquist, McCall, Boose, Hall, Dixon, Showalter, and Oftedahl.  Directors present: Abernathy, Barnes, Byas, Civiak, Coppens, Fisk, Hartt, O'Day, Povinelli, Seeger, Slatin, and Director Emeritus McKinney. Not present: David, Epstein, Heiberg, Maclin, Schmaling, and Montano.

Scott McCall, chair of the Board Development and Elections Committee welcomed the newly elected Board members who were attending this session of the meeting as observers: Heather Berg, Krista Erickson, Nicole Haley, and Tim McCorkle.

Officer elections. Elections were conducted for the six officer positioned. Each officer was elected by acclamation. Elected were: President, Scott McCall; Vice-President, Julie Coppens; Secretary, Judy Dixon; Treasurer, Brenda Seeger; Directors-at-Large, Cara Barnes and Bob Civiak. Elmquist thanked those who are stepping off the Executive Committee and those who are leaving the Board.

McCall thanked Elmquist for her six years as President. He reminded everyone that he would be calling upon them soon. Pursuing our mission takes a lot of hard work and there is much that needs to be done. 

Elmquist summarized the duties and responsibilities of Board members and reminded everyone that the Board web page is at www.sfl.org/board. It has lots of helpful documents.

Conflict of interest Disclosure. All members of the incoming Board need to sign the Conflict of Interest Disclosure form. Everyone is encouraged to read the policy on the SFL Board page, print the disclosure form, sign it, and mail it to Judy. If you want to do it this week, Judy will have copies in the Information Room.

Improper Sexual Conduct Insurance. The topic of applying for an improper sexual conduct insurance policy was revisited. McCall said that what is generally recommended is that organizations such as ours have a formal complaint policy. It was moved by Bonnie O’Day that SFL develop a procedure for resolving complaints relative to sexual and other misconduct and defer action on applying for an insurance policy until the procedure has been developed. The motion was seconded by Dixon. The motion passed. Elmquist appointed an ad hoc committee to develop the complaint resolution procedure consisting of:  McCall (Chair), Fisk, Abernathy, Showalter, and Seeger. 

Elmquist thanked Board members for all their hard work and service to Ski for Light.

The Meeting was adjourned at 4:50 pm Alaskan Standard Time.


Ski for Light, Inc.  
Budget and Finance Committee Report 
February 21, 2014

The responsibility of the Budget and Finance Committee is to oversee the financial affairs of Ski for Light, Inc.  and to monitor and make recommendations to the Executive Committee regarding the organization's investments.  The committee is comprised of Larry Showalter (chair), Bob Civiak and Scott McCall.  The Treasurer, Doug Boose, is an ex‑officio member of the Committee.

During FY2013 the Budget and Finance committee:

1.  Monitored the financial performance and status of SFL and SFL's investments. This process was greatly facilitated by the easy to read and understand quarterly reports prepared by the Treasurer and distributed to both the committee and the entire Board.

2. Created a record of each group of donations as they were received at the SFL office in Minneapolis, or were made online. Forwarded the details of each batch of donations to the Treasurer, President  and the Donor Response Coordinator (Cara Barnes).

3. Worked with the President and Kate Scott, our volunteer investment advisor, to evaluate the investments in the SFL Endowment fund at Vanguard. Concluded that no changes were indicated at this time.

4. Recommended to the Executive Committee that a withdrawal of 4.5% be made from the Endowment Fund, as permitted by the rules and regulations of the fund, toward the end of FY 2013. The timing and exact size of this withdrawal had been postponed earlier in the year.

After the conclusion of FY2013, the Budget and Finance Committee:

5.  Conducted a soft internal audit of SFL financial records for the Fiscal Year by examining the entirety of the detailed check register for the year.

6. Prepared lists of General and Endowment donors by donation recognition category and forwarded these to the Annual Report Coordinator. In FY2013, 252 individual donations were received by SFL.

7. Analyzed SFL's performance against the goal of reducing our Operating Reserve from the $128k level at the end of FY2012 toward an eventual goal of $90k. 

As reported by the Treasurer, during FY2013 total unrestricted SFL expense exceeded total unrestricted SFL income by $16,542. This caused our Operating Reserve to decline to $111k at the end of FY2013.

During the prior Fiscal Year, our Operating Reserve increased by $11k, as income exceeded expense and caused our reserve to grow to the $128k level.

The FY2013 decline in the Operating Reserve was the net effect of a net loss of -$48,772 on the annual SFL event, offset by a gain of $32,230 for all other activities.

SFL has been subsidizing the Annual Event for many years, a fact that is not broadly understood. The -$48k subsidy in FY2013 was considerably higher than the -$30k subsidy in FY2012, and was the result of the decision to work down a portion of the Operating Reserve by holding the event fee at the same level as in FY2012, despite costs that were higher. Note that a subsidy of -$48k equates to a subsidy of -$195 for each attendee.

The Net Income from All Other Activities of $32k was down about $10k from the $42k level of FY2012. This was the result of decisions to invest in several new activities and programs during the year (video, guide recruitment, etc.), again as part of the strategy to work down the Operating Reserve.

Our expectation is that during FY2014 expenses will continue to exceed income, as the event price has again been held down, and some new activities continue. Our best estimate is that the Operating Reserve will be in the $95k level at the end of the year.

Looking forward, starting in FY2015, it will not be possible to subsidize the annual event to the same degree as being currently done, and it may not be financially possible to continue all new programs, or to start additional ones, unless additional revenue or cost savings occur.

8. Analyzed the net impact on SFL of the Sales Room, Silent Auction and Raffle. This was done because the structure of SFL's financial reports make it difficult to understand the net impact of this set of activities. While income is clearly labeled and identified, expenses associated with generating this income are not readily identifiable. As a result, we tend to look at the gross income of these activities as the net income, when this is not the case.


The analysis determined that while gross Income from the sales room, silent auction and raffle in FY2013
was $17,568, Total direct expenses for these activities were $9,711, resulting in total net profit of $7,857.

The largest single source of net income from these activities was $3,365 from the sale of JanSport event shirts.

The conclusion reached by this exercise is that while the Sales Room, Raffle and Silent Auction are important sources of revenue for SFL, the profit margin must be carefully managed. In addition, this set of activities is the most labor intensive of all of SFL's fund-raising activities, and care should be exercised to not put too many resources into this area at the expense of other areas.

Submitted by Larry Showalter, chair




 2013 Event Corporate Sponsor Committee Report		February 17, 2014
The Corporate Sponsor Committee (CSC) is chaired by Holly Schmaling.  
The CSC solicits donations of merchandise from companies for the Ski for Light store, the silent and live auctions, and the raffle.  We solicit donations from the majority of these companies by attending the Outdoor Retailer Show, a trade show at which companies that manufacture outdoor recreational goods show/sell their new lines to the retailers that sell them.  Our sale of these donated items produces most but not all of the income from these four fundraising activities, as revenue also includes the sales of items donated by individuals and others for the silent auction, as well as the sales of chocolate and pins in the store, which are purchased for re-sale.  
Many thanks to Marion Elmquist and Heather Berg (and Irie), who accompanied me to the Outdoor Retailer Show in Salt Lake City this last August and assisted in soliciting product donations to support Ski For Light.  This was Heather’s first time at the OR Show, and her enthusiasm makes her a valuable addition to the team.  She was successful bringing in several new sponsors.  As usual, the event was grueling but very rewarding and productive.   One of the best parts of the event is that it gives us an opportunity to personally thank our sponsors for their support, the importance of which I cannot stress enough.  Thanks also for Marion and Heather’s help with post-show follow-up work.  Thanks also to John Olnes, who has been manning the Sons of Norway office in Anchorage, where donations are being sent, and keeping me apprised of packages received. 
During the 2013 event each attendee spent, on average, $72.00 in the store, auctions or raffle.  This per-person expenditure increased again from the previous year, I would imagine in part due to the rainy weather that kept us off the snow and in the store!  
	Year
	Income
	People
	Per-Person

	2013
	$18,145.00
	252
	$72.00

	2012
	$14,051.00
	206
	$68.21

	2011
	$19,410.00
	289
	$67.16

	2010
	$15,476.20
	242
	$63.95

	2009
	$17,819.50
	245
	$72.73



Gross revenue was divided between the store, silent auction and raffle as follows, with comparisons also shown for the previous four years.
	
	2013
	2012
	2011
	2010
	2009

	Store
	$10,579.00 
	  $8,086.00
	$11,544.00
	$6,782.25
	$5,894.50

	Auction
	  $5,342.00
	  $4,840.00
	$  6,276.00
	$6,998.95
	$$8,380.00

	Raffle
	  $2,225.00
	  $1,125.00
	$  1,590.00
	$1,695.00
	$3,545.00

	Total
	$18,145.00
	$14,051.00
	$19,410.00
	$15,476.20
	$17,819.50



A total of 40 corporations donated products for SFL in 2012 for the 2013 event, just slightly more than 2011’s total of 37 corporations donating.  We are currently taking inventory of the donated items received this year for the 2014 event.   To date, for this year’s event we have received donations from 21 sponsors, with several sponsors still promising to send.  At this late date, I would be surprised to receive many more donations, which puts us at quite a decrease from year’s prior.  One factor, as has been related to me by several sponsors, is our location in Anchorage this year and the cost to ship.
As usual, we were quite well received at the Outdoor Retailer Show.  As I did last year, I preempted our trip by sending out emails to our established vendors to let them know we would be stopping by, and also introducing us to some we had not spoken to before (I peruse the vendor list and see who might be a good candidate in terms of product).  I received several enthusiastic replies, and I believe this helps grease the wheels a bit with new vendors.  As always, however, cold-calling is a large part of the event.  
 A trend I am noticing in regards to acquiring donations is that increasingly more companies are going to online forms for donation/sponsorship requests.  We frequently hear, “There is a form for that on our website.” This unfortunately eliminates the advantage of face-to-face meetings, and I am finding more and more often that when we do visit a vendor, there is really no one available to “pitch” to, who has anything to do with the decision making behind the company’s charitable giving.  That is not to say that companies are not giving.  On the contrary, I find that most all of them have an ethic of charitable giving and community service.   But our strength is face-to-face, and our events are small in comparison to the events that some sponsors target for sponsorship in exchange for visibility (like a one-day Susan G. Komen Race for the Cure-type event).    Many of the larger companies want us to erect their banners, put up a sales kiosk, that type of thing, to promote their product in exchange for the donation, and the online forms often don’t afford an opportunity to tell them about us and simply request a small amount of product.  In that case, we have been variably successful in seeking out the marketing representative and making our case.  
We have also had larger companies interested in getting involved to a greater degree, such as Patagonia, but we have yet to discuss how to involve them while being sensitive to our flagship corporate sponsor, Jansport.  


Holly Schmaling – Chair Corporate Sponsorship Committee 



Ski for Light Foundation Report
February 13, 2014
The purpose of the Foundations Committee is to solicit funds from foundations to support the activities of Ski for Light. Each year, we also submit grant reports to foundations that have provided funding to Ski for Light during the past year. The reports summarize our activities and explain how the funds were spent. Below is a summary of results.
Grants Received: In 2013 we have received donations from the following organizations, for a total of $14,000. This compares to $12,500 we received from foundations last year. Foundations funded guide training and participant stipends. 
a. Thistle Foundation: $2,000 (This was a new donor to SFL in 2012 made through a personal contact.)
b. TJX $5,000 (TJX has funded SFL for many years. The 2013 grant represents an increase of $1,500 and they increased by $1,000 in 2012.)
c. Harmon Foundation $3500 (This was also a new donor to SFL in 2012, made through a personal contact of Brook Yates)
d. Delta Gamma Foundation $3,500 (Delta has funded SFL for many years. I apply in December and the donation is received in April each year. The funds are designated for the next year’s event. The April 2013 donation is designated for the 2014 event. I applied for funds for 2015 in December. I believe we could obtain a higher grant from them with the right approach.
Other notes and comments: 
1. May and Stanley Smith have funded us intermittently in the amount of $3,000. However, they have shifted their priorities and want to give larger grants to fewer organizations. We did not fit into their current list of priorities. 
1. The Gibney Foundation has funded us in the past and is interested in helping SFL by emphasizing recruitment and retention of younger guides and skiers. They offered $10,000 in each of the next three years, but we were not able to develop a suitable proposal in time to meet their deadline. I hope that the executive committee can work with me to develop a proposal that will be acceptable to SFL that Gibney Foundation will be willing to fund. This presents an exciting opportunity that we should not pass up.
1. The Foundation Committee should focus its efforts in two areas. First, we should continue to solicit funds from past donors. We should explore ways to increase the amount of funds we receive from these foundations. Foundations are most interested in funding new programs such as outreach to youth. Second, we should survey our membership to uncover any personal contacts with foundations our members may have. I wrote an article requesting that anyone with foundation contacts get in touch with me, but I did not receive any responses. We have been most successful in bringing in new foundations through personal contacts. We need to explore other ways to reach out to the membership to solicit their contacts.




Ski for Light, Inc.
Constitution and Bylaws Committee Report
February 21, 2014
The Constitution and Bylaws Committee is comprised of Renee Abernathy, chair, and
members  Larry Showalter, Judy Dixon, Wendy David and Tim Byas.
The Committee remains on‑call to the Ski for Light President and the Board of Directors
throughout the year to ensure that any decisions or actions that may arise do not
conflict with the bylaws of the organization. In addition, the committee remains
available to evaluate suggestions and recommendations for change in the bylaws by
the Board and membership of the organization.
The Constitution and Bylaws of Ski for Light, Inc. are available to Board members
on the Board page of the SFL website at www.sfl.org/board. An online version of the
document is linked on that page, or directly accessible at www.sfl.org/bylaws13.html.
A Microsoft Word version is also on the Board page, for viewing or downloading.
The Committee was able to make some wording changes as reflected in Article IV Board
of Directors. The change was in regard to our New Election Procedure.  The Executive
Committee and Board approved this change in the October meeting.
Respectfully submitted by,
Renee Abernathy, Chair


REPORT OF THE GUIDE RECRUITMENT COMMITTEE
TO THE SFL BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Feb. 5, 2014

SFL has relied primarily on word of mouth to recruit new guides.  We continue to do so.  In addition, the Guide Recruitment Committee is attempting to broaden our base by reaching out to the general community of cross-country skiers through print and online media and by other means.

The Committee is chaired by Bob Civiak.  The other members are Leslie Maclin, who also chairs the Social Media Committee, and Brenda Seeger, the guide application coordinator.

Last year, for the first time, SFL placed paid advertisements in three different skiing and ski-related magazines at a cost of almost $4,000.  This year, we cut back our paid advertising to a single ad that ran in two issues of Cross Country Skier.  The editors of that publication generously ran a full-page version of our ad in two editions at half the regular price of a quarter-page ad or $1,100.  

In addition, we continue to advertise through Google “Adwords.”  If you do a Google search on any number of terms relating to cross-country skiing, you may see one of our ads.  Those ads highlight “Ski for Light,” and have tag-lines such as, “Help blind and disabled adults enjoy cross country skiing,” with links to our website.  The ads also appear on the websites of a host of skiing and related websites that partner with Google.  In the past 12 months, our ads have appeared on about 150,000 searches and 200 people have clicked through to our website, at a cost to SFL of less than $200.

In cooperation with the Social Media Committee, we are also attempting to reach new guides through an SFL page on Facebook.  The Facebook page has numerous photos and updates on SFL activities, as well as a link to the SFL website. 

The Executive Committee asked us to track whether all of this is working.  We did that by monitoring a question on the Guide application form that asks how new guides have heard about SFL.  Unfortunately, none on this year’s new guides said they heard about SFL through our advertising or web presence.  However, it is well known that advertising takes a while to have an impact and that repeated advertising is most effective.  Furthermore, the advertising may remind people, who found out about us by word of mouth, to learn more about Ski for Light and apply to be a guide.

The committee is looking for help to expand its efforts to recruit new guides.  We plan to reach out to ski centers, race organizers, and local ski clubs to help distribute flyers and other SFL material.  The Committee could use help in doing so.  We could also use help from someone who knows how to drive traffic to a website or Facebook page, including through the use of “Facebook boosts,” which is Facebook’s version of paid advertising, similar to Google’s Adwords.

Respectfully submitted,
Bob Civiak



Visually impaired Participant Recruitment Committee Report
February 21, 2014

The purpose of the Visually Impaired Participant Recruitment Committee is to recruit new visually impaired participants for each Ski for Light event.  Our Board Policy Manual gives us a goal of having 25% of our total VIP skiers as first timers each year.  

This year 26% of our VIPs are first timers.  That is 24 newcomers out of a total of 92 VIPs who are attending, and it is ten more first timers than we had in Michigan last year.  

While marketing the program more effectively should always generate more applications, I would like to find ways to decrease the cancelation rate for those who are already interested enough to fill out our rather lengthy application.  Thirty-five percent of those VIPs who applied to attend for the first time ended up canceling this year.  For comparison, the cancelation rate for veteran visually impaired skiers was 11%.

Larry Showalter has advised me that some years the cancelation rate for first timers has been as high as 50%.  Although we have done better than that this year, I think a goal of reducing the cancelation rate for this group to just twice that of returning skiers would be a worthwhile objective.

We started an informal mentoring system last year in which veteran VIPs reach out prior to the event to welcome some of the first time VIPs.  We are also doing it again this year.  Looking ahead to 2015, if we can match up our veteran skiers with the first timers earlier in the process, such as at the same time the first timers are notified of their acceptance, perhaps their help in encouraging the first timers and answering  their questions can help bring the cancelation rate down.

Based on the feedback I have received from interested first timers in the last few years, the total cost of the trip is often a primary reason for canceling.  One way to avoid cancelations may also be to provide more information on the application or web site so people can more realistically estimate their total costs.  This should reduce the number of people who apply thinking that we can provide more assistance than we are able to provide, and it would also reduce the administrative time required to process applications.  Although it could decrease the cancelation rate, it would not, however, do much to grow the program.  

Another way to decrease the cancelation rate would be to re-consider how much of a financial stipend each individual who applies for one could receive.  This should allow us to introduce cross country skiing to more people who are blind, but it certainly would require a careful assessment of our financial capacity, as well as the conditions under which we would be willing to offer an individual additional financial support.  I look forward to more Board dialog about this as we assess the health of our organization and decide how we want to grow over the longer term.

Before concluding my report, I want to mention a few things that I think contributed to a successful recruitment effort this year, and I also want to thank those who invested their time in our 2014 outreach.    In addition to the allure of Alaska, which has historically proven to be a great draw, it usually goes without saying that our President is recruiting and communicating the exciting SFL message on an almost daily basis.  During this time of transition when Marion’s term as President is ending, I don’t want to have her strong leadership as our top recruiter “go without saying.”  Thus, a big thank you goes to you, Marion, and we look forward to your valued advice on recruitment and other matters when you assume your new position as Immediate Past President.

One of the glitches whose correction turned out in our favor this year was a very late publication of our event notice in the widely read National Federation of the Blind’s Braille Monitor magazine.  After apologizing for forgetting to include our announcements in the October and November issues, the editor made a special effort to have the notice sent out on the NFB’s main listserve.  This listserve is usually reserved only for business directly related to priority projects of the NFB.  Within a few days after it appeared we received eight applications from people who indicated they had never attended SFL and heard about us from the NFB.

In addition to the publication of our event announcement in the other publication that is widely read by people who are blind, the American Council of the Blind’s Braille Forum magazine, special efforts and presentations were also made by Heather Hall, John Olnes, Tim McCorcle and others with organizations such as the Alaska Center for the Blind, the Alaska Library for the Blind, Challenge Alaska and the NFB of Alaska.

Finally, I want to thank Lynda Boose, Larry Povinelli, my wife Bonnie and Judy Dixon for their Recruitment Committee counsel, as well as all the other VIPs on the Board who are making one-on-one contacts to welcome and encourage our first time skiers through the informal VIP mentoring system I mentioned earlier.  It is personalized networking that has proven most successful for us in the past, and I encourage all the board members to keep spreading the word about SFL throughout the year.  
 
Respectfully submitted,

Bob Hartt
Chairman



Ski for Light, Inc.
Long-range Planning Committee Report

February 21, 2014

“The responsibility of the Long-Range Planning Committee is to identify and assess factors that could have a major impact on the Ski for Light program in the years ahead and to make appropriate recommendations to the Ski for Light Board. The Committee shall be chaired by the Vice-President.”

During the past year, the committee evaluated the feasibility of a youth program as a part of Ski for Light.

In its June meeting the Executive Committee, approved the recommendation that no further consideration be given to this subject at this time given the significant liability, insurance and supervision problems associated with such a program. The Long-Range Planning Committee concluded that such programs were best left to those regional programs that have the desire and resources to manage such a program.

The Long-Range Planning Committee also worked with President Elmquist and others to coordinate the production of a new video. The Video was produced by MyNorth Media of Traverse City Michigan.
Production and editing are complete, and pending some final corrections to the sponsor’s page we will soon be adding a link to the video from our web page and obtaining a supply of DVD’s.

The video is approximately seven minutes long and covers the major components of the SFL week. We anticipate that it will be a useful tool in our fundraising, recruitment, and public education efforts.


Scott McCall




Ski for Light, Inc.

Risk Management Committee Report
February 19, 2014

We have renewed our General Liability policy and our Directors and Officers policy for the period January 21 2014 to January 21 2015. The General Liability premium is the same as last year; the Directors and Officers premium decreased one dollar. The policies are:

Alliance of Nonprofits for Insurance (carrier)
Policy number 2014-24631
Commercial General Liability
Commercial Liquor Liability
Premium: $903

and

Carolina Casualty (carrier) through Monitor Liability Managers
Policy number 1252656
Directors, Officers and Organization Liability
Employment Practices Liability
Premium: $757

Our insurance agent is:

Nonprofit Insurance Advisors
2314 University Ave W Suite 20
St. Paul, MN 55114
Telephone: 651 757 3095
Web site: http://www.nonprofitinsuranceadvisors.org/

Andy Morse is still handling our account.

I am embarrassed to have little progress to report on various topics we discussed at the January 2013 board meeting. (That was a difficult line to write.) I do feel that we still need to address the points I raised then, reviewed here, with some additional information:

- We need something in our application process that establishes standards of behavior for all attendees. Without such guidance, SFL may be held responsible if an individual acts inappropriately, even if acting outside the scope of our program. Attendees must agree to abide by the standards.

- To avoid liability (i.e., to purchase insurance coverage) for claims of inappropriate behavior, we will have to demonstrate to an insurer that we have taken steps to prevent such behavior. Those steps may be as simple as the guidance mentioned above, or may include background checks. According to Andy Morse, there is a range of background checks. At the low end they can be quite unobtrusive, and may even be obtained free. The first step in determining what we must do to obtain coverage is to apply for it from our general liability insurer, ANI. The insurance company will tell us what we need to do to qualify for coverage, and we can then assess whether it is a fit for SFL. Applying does not obligate us to purchase insurance.

- We may need to define a process for addressing complaints so they don’t escalate, and so people don’t leave an event unhappy.

- We probably need a protocol for situations such as a bus accident, hotel fire or a missing person. This might be as simple as a well distributed list of attendees and room assignments, a pre-event conversation with local emergency response organizations, and an understanding of hotel evacuation routes. 

I look forward to further discussion of these questions and, if we pursue them, I would appreciate  any thoughts and assistance board members can provide. Others are likely to have experience and insight that are useful.

Respectfully submitted

David Fisk
Chair, Risk Management Committee


Committee Report for: 	Social Media 	2/18/14
Respectfully submitted by:  Leslie Maclin   (Abbreviation notes:  SFL = Ski for Light, FB = Facebook)
The objectives of SFL Social Media activities are to:
· Communicate, promote & network w/both current and potential SFL constituents; 
· skiers, guides, associates & sponsors
· Provide relevant and engaging content via;
· News, images, videos and other content about SFL, SFL activities, events,  members and sponsors
· Maintain a regular frequency of information to communicate that SFL is an active organization.  
· Social media is in addition to and alignment with the bulletin, web site,  and e-mail communications 
· Monitor SFL social media sites for appropriate content and external comments
· Monitor and evaluate emerging social media vehicles for utilization
Social Media Vehicles:
Primary Social Media Vehicles:
· Facebook; SFL Page and YouTube
Additional Social Media vehicles:
· Linked-In & Twitter; low priority basis FB prioritization
Monitor & Evaluate emerging social media vehicles for utilization, i.e. Instagram, Tumblr
New Social Media Committee Members:
· Cindy LaBon, Heather Berg, Kent Moore, Hilary DelaBreure
[image: ]
Facebook:  http://www.facebook.com/pages/Ski-for-Light-Inc/180833595295007#!/pages/Ski-for-Light-Inc/180833595295007?sk=wall
· We have a dynamic FB page, w/almost 400 “likes” (almost double last year’s 212)
· More “likes” = more awareness of SFL mission and events
· Content, frequency and linkage to other sites maximizes engagement, thus are key to successful use of this vehicle for communication goals and objectives.
· Frequency consistently maintained; 
· Annually: ~1-2 x weekly
· Pre-reg. period: ~2 x week
· Pre-event & during event: ~1-2 x daily.  
· Content has consistently focused on:
· SFL events, event registration, activities, guide, skier and sponsor retention & recruitment
· Examples from 2013 include updates from Ridderrenn, guide recruitment flyer, latest video, SFL early bird registration special, Regional event info., photographs, etc.
· SFL member news, relevant content and achievements
· Examples from 2013 include Judy Dixon NPR interview, Guide dog legislation,  adaptive sports info.  etc.
· The SFL community also post relevant content and events, in addition to those by the administrators of the page, and are encouraged to continue to do so!
· Sponsors; All current sponsors are listed on the SFL page “about” tab.  For all sponsors who have FB pages that allow it, we have “liked” their page, and post “thank you’s.”  Holly Schmaling is also a FB page administrator, and her sponsor postings have boosted sponsor engagement!
· Recruiting; in addition to examples above, we’ve also posted on Facebook pages for Nordic Centers and Nordic Ski clubs to recruit guides.  SFL members should also do this for thier local ski areas and clubs. 
· FB Insight statistics:
· For the last ~13 month period, Jan. 2013  to Feb.  2014.  Source: FB Insight
· Measure five  key areas: Likes, Reach, Visits, Posts & People
· LIKES- Thumbs up for our page &/or posts
· Page; 394, up from 212 last year
· Next goal: 500!
· REACH- The number of unique people who have seen your post. Top reaching posts:
· 1-Amy’s Excellent Volunteer Vacation- reached 1700+ people
· 2-Countdown to Anchorage
· 3-Ridderrenn team 2013
· 4-Shanty Creek event update and album
· 5- Boston Marathon update on SFL runners (Dave Wilkinson & Maya Jonas)
· 6- Latest SFL video
· VISITS- new- where on internet people are coming from to get to page (besides direct from FB)
· #1- SFl.org  (thank you Larry for having the link on the web page!)
· #2 and #3; Google, Bing
· Time frame for most visits; During event, Q4/registration time, Pre-event
· POSTS number of unique people who have created a story with your page post. Stories are created when someone likes, comments or shares your post, answers a question you posted, or shares your event.
· Similar results to Reach, see above
· PEOPLE
· Gender usage remains very similar to prior years:  ~63% female/36% male
· 20 countries (up from 17 & 11  prior yrs.) & 10 languages (up from 8 & 7 prior yrs.)
· Reaching these top 4 age groups to a similar degree:
· 59% across these 4 age group, in this rank order:
· 35-44 yr. olds
· 45-54 yr. olds
· 55-64 yr. olds
· 25-34 yr. olds
· Bottom two age groups reached, also to similar degree:
· 65+, and 18-24 yr. olds
[image: http://t0.gstatic.com/images?q=tbn:ANd9GcSyJe2jUBc3qwCcKWrLC2YAHg9gy3C9_aQ4WRNsOXRIrbEkpZka]
YouTube
· Lots of activity since posting the SFL Official recruiting video in 2012!
· New video’s Posted by SFL 2013/2014
· Latest SFL overview video posted in Jan
· Amy’s excellent Volunteer Vacation posted summer 2013
· There are approx. 15 SFL related videos on YouTube, including news coverage clips and SFL Regional events
Additional social networking site is LinkedIn (LI) [image: ]
· Continue to use as a secondary site for SFL info.; bi-monthly frequency. 
·  Linked IN:  http://www.linkedin.com/groups?gid=3552867&trk=hb_side_g

Plans & Notes for  2014+:
· New Social Media Committee Members: Cindy LaBon, Heather Berg, Kent Moore, Hilary DelaBreure
· Team is posting from Anchorage, and will meet via conf. call in spring to plan future activities
· Thank you Larry for posting the video and assorted social media links and logo’s on the SFL page, and to Peter for including them in the SFL Bulletin updates.
· Maintain and continue content, frequency and activities, etc. 
· Explore cost and viability of Facebook advertising for recruiting, both skiers and guides, i.e. $30 can boost a specific post to approx. 1300 people.
· Recommend any major marketing materials, i.e. new videos, be dist. late spring/early summer to maximize usage.
· Consider a 40th anniversary “2015 SFL Event Audio Collage”
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